Faculty Assembly Executive Council Minutes
November 7, 2012

ASB 230, 9:15-10:45am

Present: Jill Weiss, Donna Crawley, Ken McMurdy, Tae Kwak, Murray Sabrin, Irene Kuchta, Bob Becklen 
Absent: Jennefer Mazza, Jonathan Lipkin
Secretary: Rebecca Root
1. Motion to approve minutes for October 24. Unanimously approved.
2.   Agenda for November 14 Faculty Assembly
A finalized agenda was established. It is posted on the Faculty Assembly website and was distributed to faculty by email on November 7 and 9.

3. Report from the Faculty Budget Committee (Profs. Jason Hecht and Rita Shea-Van Fossen)
Profs. Hecht and Shea-Van Fossen described the work of the committee up to this point, which has focused on analyzing the fiscal health of the units. They noted that faculty constitute approximately one third of the total employment of the college. 

The Faculty Budget Committee plans to meet with Pres. Mercer, Provost Barnett, and other administrators to discuss the committee’s findings. Then they would like to present this material to the Faculty Assembly in December, and hold a fuller discussion with faculty on these matters in Spring 2013.
4. Follow-up on Provost’s Council Policies
At the Provost’s Council’s recent meeting, the three policies the Executive Council asked to hold were placed on hold. 

a. On the policy regarding adjunct qualifications, a number of potential changes were discussed, though mostly concerns were by other members of the council on qualifications for grad teaching. At next week’s FA, a motion to amend the language of the proposed policy will be voted upon. 
b. On the policy regarding independent studies, the rationale behind the proposed policy change was that few students take more than 8 credits now, but that some students are abusing this by taking independent studies in their senior year. There is a fear on the part of the administration that this may be leading to students undermining the rigor of academic programs. 
c. On the policy regarding release time/overload, the Provost was under the impression that this was requested by the faculty, but in fact the Faculty Assembly considered this question in November 2010 and voted to oppose a change of policy on the matter. VP Crawley will convey that information to the Provost.

5. Discussion with Provost Barnett and Dean Sam Rosenberg Regarding Hiring of Assistant Deans 

FA Pres. Weiss provided a brief overview of the Executive Council’s concerns over the hiring of Assistant Deans, including whether faculty lines are being lost and replaced with administrative lines, whether these individuals should be given tenure (and therefore an opportunity to later join the faculty with tenure) without faculty input, and whether this jeopardizes faculty control of academic programs. 

In the case of the current search for an Asst. Dean for Social Work in SSHS, it is unclear as to whether the decision to hire such an administrator involved any faculty input, though it directly affects an academic program. There are several concerns specific to this hiring process, including uncertainty on the part of the Executive Council as to whether it was necessary to hire an administrator for to handle accreditation when this work has been ably handled by faculty in the past. Dean Rosenberg stated that the reason the faculty search was canceled last year by the Provost was an affirmative action violation and discrepancies in the posted advertisements for the position. 
Provost Barnett stated that this hire will not replace a faculty member. There is an open administrative line that will be used to fill this position, and the faculty line (which was left unfilled by a canceled search last year) remains open. Hence no reduction in faculty lines is involved. The Asst. Dean hired in this case will offer a course each semester. Provost Barnett reminded the Executive Council that only programs with accreditation/licensure demands currently present a need for Asst Deans. In those circumstances, she argued the work requires a full-time administrator who can be on campus year-round, five days a week so as to fulfill meeting schedules and the onerous work of meeting accreditation requirements. 
The issue of Asst. Deans gaining tenure without being subject to scrutiny from faculty (whether at the level of the convening group, unit, or all-college committee) was discussed. It is possible for an Asst. Dean to get tenure after his or her second year, then step down to become a regular member of the faculty for the rest of their career at Ramapo, without the faculty having an opportunity to assess their work since joining Ramapo or the level of need for their expertise. Provost Barnett noted that this is in accordance with New Jersey law. VP Crawley suggested that perhaps the process for granting tenure in these cases might be reformed so as to give faculty a voice in that process. It is understood that the process for granting of tenure to faculty would not be entirely appropriate to tenure for an Assistant Dean, but a greater degree of faculty input should be considered. Provost Barnett said she will look into this.
6. Other Business
a. Pres. Weiss is attempting to schedule a meeting of the Executive Council with Pres. Mercer’s cabinet for either Monday, November 26 at 2pm or Monday, December 3 at 2pm.
b. Rep. Sabrin requested that all unit reps ask their unit secretaries how many 8am courses are offered in the unit. This will help inform upcoming discussions about scheduling.
